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May 2017
President’s Message

Please note the 
change of location for the 
May 11th General Meeting!

       The May 11, 2017, meeting will be moved to a different location: Phillis Wheatley Association, 4450 Cedar Avenue, Cleveland, OH 44103.  
       This location (PWA) is being explored for accessibility and more convenient parking.  Attendees will be asked to weigh in on the location for our future monthly meetings: East Professional Center or PWA.
AFT Rep Installs 279-R Officers, Urges Even More Participation from Members
       Lauren Luchi, the American Federation of Teachers Retiree Manager, swore in 279-R officers at the April meeting. In her address to members, she commented on the success of this chapter of AFT.
       Ms. Luchi talked about the “new political environment” we are in, and how important it is to continue to work to create great neighborhood public schools for every child. We must also advocate for economic opportunities for every American---and one of the surest ways for workers to improve their pay and working conditions is to join a union!

       She discussed the Janus legal case, which is working its way through the courts to the Supreme Court. It deals with fair share fees and unions, and is another attempt to weaken labor. As lifelong union members, she urged us to be voices for working people: voices for democracy, pluralism, and voting rights, and against discrimination, bigotry, and hatred. 

       Ms. Luchi commented on the recent attacks by the current administration in DC on the free press and public education, bedrocks of our democracy. She asked us, as union members and educators, to stand up and speak out!
279-R Needs YOU!
       The Retiree Power responders keep increasing.  Many volunteer hours have been accumulated this past year.

       Some opportunities to volunteer at the CTU office include: phone banking for membership recruitment and other exciting issues; meeting with standing committees, including newsletter mailing committee; participation in Melodeers, rallies, conferences, and/or responses to calls for action.  

       I hope to see more of you committing time 
and talents to this organization. There is strength 
in numbers. Now more than ever, it is so important to stay involved, vigilant, and productive.

See You at the June Luncheon!
       The June luncheon is being planned, and it is hoped that attendance soars. Last year there were over 200 in attendance. It was a fun-filled, informative event. Invite your family and friends to come with you to this end-of-the-year celebration. “The more the merrier.”
Donations to Scholarship Fund 

       We welcome your donations to our Scholarship Fund. The following persons made recent donations:  Marcia Gallo in memory of Maria Cullen, and Errol Savage in honor of the Melodeers. Thank you so very much!

       I also want to thank the members who attend the chapter meetings and donate by supporting the Scholarship 50/50 Raffle. 

       Cleveland State University Foundation and the College of Education and Human Services acknowledge our contributions to the scholarship funds on a regular basis. The scholarship recipients also express their gratitude with photos and thank-you cards.

       When you donate, please put the notation “Scholarship Fund” on the memo line of the check or money order that you send, along with the completed enclosed form. 

How to Contact Us

       Our direct numbers are: Membership Information 216-482-2281; Pension Line (STRS or SERS) 216-482-2282; other calls 216-482-2280. If no one answers, please leave a message spelling your last name, and phone number. You will receive a call as soon as possible. We encourage our members of 279-R to access our retiree link from the CTU website.  The website address is listed under the letterhead of this newsletter.
Happy Mother’s Day!

Remember our fallen troops on Memorial Day.
Teresa M. Green
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Legislative Report

USS Carl Vinson, Where Are You?
[image: image6.png]


       The USS Carl Vinson is a U.S. Navy aircraft carrier, a large modern vessel named after a long-serving congressman from Georgia who is known as the father of the two-ocean navy. This ship has a crew numbering in the thousands.  Yet for a time several weeks ago, the White House and the U.S. Secretary of Defense did not know where the carrier was located.  

       The thought at the White House was that the USS Carl Vinson and its accompanying “battle group” (or as President Trump called this group of ships, an “armada”) were steaming toward the coast of North Korea.

       Well, this twasn’t so, as the Carl Vinson was in the process of heading to the opposite side of the globe, to participate with the Australian navy in a joint military exercise. 

       So is this like you or me losing our car in the mall parking lot? Or maybe the White House was dabbling in “fake news?”

       What has Bill O’Reilly reported on this story?  Oops! I forgot Bill and his “no-spin zone” are off the air, as Mr. O’Reilly was fired by Fox for alleged sexual harassment.

[image: image7.png]


       From some quarters, the belief is that the Trump administration has not received a passing grade for its performance during the first 100 days in office. Trump’s recent approval ratings hover around 40% or lower. [Editor’s Note: President Trump is the only President in modern times with approval ratings this low so early in his presidency.] His base continues to support him, even though there has not been any significant legislation passed which would fulfill some of his campaign promises. The Russian election tampering is still being investigated. And the Trump income tax returns still have not been revealed to the American people---not even Trump’s 2016 return.    
       In the meantime, Congress is working on the budget bill. The Republican proposal includes another attempt to repeal and replace the Affordable Care Act (Obamacare) with a plan that, according to the experts, is even worse than their original plan that never even made it to a vote. Important programs---programs that support and protect seniors, the poor, children, the environment, natural parks and lands, public education, scientific research---are under attack, to provide massive tax cuts for the wealthiest Americans.
       Ohio’s Senator Sherrod Brown, a lifelong Northeast Ohio resident who currently lives in Cleveland, spoke about the effect just one of these cuts would have, on a very local level.
       “As a kid, I remember looking out on Lake Erie and seeing how polluted it was,” he stated. “We've come a long way since then. Back in 2010, we launched the Great Lakes Restoration Initiative (GLRI). Administered by the Environmental Protection Agency, GRLI has supported more than 3,400 projects throughout the Great Lakes region, including right here in Ohio. But right now, our progress is at risk.”

       In his proposed budget, President Trump eliminated all $300 million in funding to the GLRI. Not only will it put all the restoration efforts at risk, it will cost Ohio jobs, and jeopardize public health.
       
       Senator Brown, along with Senator Tammy Baldwin of Wisconsin, and Senators Al Franken and Amy Klobuchar of Minnesota, have pledged to fight any budget that would “gut Great Lakes restoration and put the health of our communities at risk.” 

       Contact Senator Brown to express your support on this issue. Stay tuned. 

Tom Luvison
Rigging Elections: Gerrymandering
       Gerrymandering is the process of drawing political boundaries to give your party an unfair numeric advantage over an opposing party, explained Ray Variakojis, 279-R Executive Director, at the April General Meeting. Every ten years, after the U.S. census, Congressional districts are redrawn to reflect the changes in population.

       In the past, gerrymandering has been done to some degree by whichever party was in control. However, after the 2010 census and elections, Republicans in the majority took it to a new level. Computer-generated voting patterns were used to divide some communities into grotesquely-shaped districts, and thereby suppress opposition votes. 

       The problem with this, explained Mr. Variakojis, is it sends an unfairly disproportionate number of elected officials from one party into office, and creates so-called “safe districts” which are artificially uncompetitive in elections. 
       “What you end up with,” he added, “is politicians choosing their voters, instead of voters choosing the politicians who represent them.”
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       How widespread is it? Decide for yourself: 97% of incumbents in the U.S. House of Representatives seeking re-election won in the last election, even as national polls showed overwhelming disapproval of Congress. In Ohio, one need only look at the jigsaw-puzzle map of our districts to understand the issue.
       Recently, there has been growing attention to gerrymandering, as America finds itself more politically divided than ever. Grassroots groups with bipartisan support are working in several states to change the way districts are drawn, in fairer ways instead of the current winner-take-all method.

       So what’s the problem with gerrymandering? These convoluted district boundaries do not serve the people. Competitively-drawn districts would force elected officials to work across party lines and be more responsive to all constituents. 
       Let’s hope voters start paying more attention to the issue of gerrymandering, and insist on fairer ways to redraw our districts in the future.

Support 279-R’s Scholarship Raffle!             Thank you to those members who already donated items for the 279-R Scholarship Committee Basket Raffle, which will be held at the June 8 Annual Luncheon.
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       As you are doing your spring cleaning, if you have any new, unused items that you would like to donate, please bring them to the May 11 General Meeting. 

       Remember, 100% of the proceeds from this raffle, and the monthly raffles at 279-R meetings, go into 279-R’s Scholarship Fund.  


STRS Ohio Eliminates COLA 

       Robert Walters and I (Dan MacDonald) attended the STRS Ohio Board meeting on April 20, 2017. We were joined by Darold Johnson, OFT’s Legislature Director.  
       STRS was worried about this meeting. STRS was set up for a siege. I was greeted by three staff members at the entrance to the STRS parking lot. One of them directed and escorted me to park in a particular spot. Upon entering the parking lot lobby, two additional staff members signed me in. A staff member rode in the elevator with me to the sixth floor.  
       Upon exiting the elevator, two more staff members greeted me and directed me to the Board meeting area. The Board meeting area has two sections separated by glass partitions, the actual Board meeting room and an outer room. The outer room was set for 150 guests. The Board room has roughly 20 guest seats, and each one had a “Reserved” sign.  A police officer was present in the back of the outer room.  
       There were also signs throughout the floor stating “Staff Only.” Down on the second floor, another room was prepared to handle overflow with another 150-plus seats. Trust me, this all was unusual. I estimated that there were less than 50 people in the audience, probably closer to 30.  

       The meeting itself began with an immediate Executive Session that lasted from 8:30 a.m. until 9:30 a.m., after which the Investment Department gave its report. With three quarters of the fiscal year complete, the general fund is up roughly 10%, but the department is worried about the last quarter because of all the geo-political volatility: French elections; Syria; Afghanistan; North Korea; tax reform; health reform; etc.  (I think they were actually worried about the next report from the Finance Department with a plus-ten-percent return.)  
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       The Investment Department then talked about rebalancing the fund over the next two years, because of the newly-adopted asset allocations.  Mike Nehf, Gary Russell, and Paul Snyder then presented the Finance Department’s report recommending the elimination of the COLA, the Cost of Living Adjustment, to fill the $10 billion and 60-basis-points hole created by the new actuarial assumptions adopted at the March Board meeting.  

       The motion: “Robert Stein moved, and seconded by Carol Correthers, that in order to preserve the fiscal integrity of the retirement system, cost-of-living increases granted on or after July 1, 2017, pursuant to Ohio Revised Code Section 3307.67 be reduced to 0% from the current 2%. 

       “Be it further moved that not later than the next quinquennial actuarial experience review conducted pursuant to Ohio Revised Code 3307.51, the board evaluate whether an upward adjustment to the cost of living increase is payable without materially impairing the fiscal integrity of the retirement system.” 

       The vote was 10-1 in favor of the motion, with McGreevy being the only negative vote. With the passage of the motion, the Board filled the $10 billion dollar hole with over $12 billion. Actuarially, there is now no Cost of Living liability that needs to be addressed in the future. 

       Immediately following the vote, the Board went back into Executive Session for lunch. Following lunch, the Executive Director, Mike Nehf, gave his report followed by Public Participation. Three people spoke against the action taken in the morning. All three basically stated that the Board should have held the vote after Public Participation.  
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       The Benefits Department then reported that, based on the new actuarial assumptions, all Health Care Pathways being considered need to be revisited, since solvency would no longer be preserved. New Pathways will be presented next month.  

       From the Power Point presentation: “Based on revised solvency projections, significantly extending solvency will require changes to the subsidy methodology for Medicare enrollees.”  [ALERT: Where the former suggested Pathways seemed to protect the Medicare aged retiree, this suggests not any more. REMEMBER, they just eliminated your COLA, and now will probably be messing with the subsidy multiplier based on years of service for your health care. This is my thought only; the presentation did not state this.]  
       At the May meeting, the Benefits Department will present revised Health Care Pathways, set its 2018 health care plan design, and present preliminary 2018 health care premiums. 

       Following the Benefits Department, the Finance Department returned to address the 2018 Budget.  The Budget will be adopted at the June Board meeting. The proposed operating budget is 2.8%, or $2.68 million higher than the fiscal 2017 budget. It includes a 3% total compensation increase accounting for promotions, adjustments, and three new investment positions. 
       The new positions were challenged with the response that it’s cheaper to hire three new STRS investment positions than to use an out-of-house firm.  Mr. Brooks, the former banker on the Board, said that costs-versus-rewards must be considered; 70% of investments are handled at STRS, while the other 30% are handled by outside management.

       “Internal investment management saves the fund approximately $100 million annually,” a Power Point slide stated.  Wade Steen, the Governor’s appointee, questioned the 3% compensation increase, in light of the elimination of the retirees’ COLA approved three hours earlier.

       The meeting ended with Routine Matters and no New Business.

       It was an interesting meeting with an anticipated retiree storm that did not happen. With this Board’s April decision on the elimination of the COLA, I think the STRS staff and Board need to be more closely monitored. The Pension Fund Advocates, and you, personally, all need to be aware. 

[image: image12.jpg]


       STRS said $10 billion was needed, and $12 billion was saved. Of course, the extra $2 billion is seen as a cushion, in case the assumptions were not dead on. STRS is very conservative in its estimates. 
(continued on next page)
(continued from previous page)
       Paul Snyder pointed out that for each quarter point, or 25 basis points, that STRS is off in its assumptions, it amounts to $2.9 billion dollars lost. 
       I asked him: following that logic, for each quarter point, or 25 basis points, that STRS is over, then doesn’t that account for $2.9 billion additional? 
       The answer was, “Yes, but when will the next catastrophe hit?” We all have to wait to the end of the fiscal year to see if STRS comes in above its original 7.75% return rate.  If it is 10%, then that’s a lot of quarters over 7.75%.

       What can you do? Remain vigilant. Remain active. Ask questions. Challenge STRS.
       To share your concerns with STRS Board members, below is their contact information.
Board Chair, Robert Stein – steinr@strsoh.org
Vice-Chair Mark Hill – hillma@strsoh.org
Craig C. Brooks – brooksc@strsoh.org
Carol Correthers – correthc@strsoh.org
Taiyia Hayden – haydent@strsoh.org
Yoel Mayerfeld – mayerfey@strsoh.org
James McGreevy – mcgreevj@strsoh.org
Tim Myers – myerst@strsoh.org
Dale Price – priced@strsoh.org
Jimmy Sheppard – shepparj@strsoh.org
Wade Steen – steenw@strsoh.org
The STRS Ohio address is: STRSOH, 275 East Broad Street, Columbus, OH 43215   ATTN: Board Members. The telephone is 1-888-227-7877.
Michael J. Nehf is Executive Director of STRS Ohio.  His email is: nehfm@strsoh.org. 
       You are recommended to send emails to Board members, since STRS staff members reply to letters and telephone calls to STRSOH.
Dan MacDonald, Affiliated Locals Chair
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Scholarship

The winners of the April 50/50 

Scholarship Raffle were
Gloria Catalusci and Theresa Ormandy.
The winners of the Consolation Baskets were

Aurelia Barney, Linda Brewer, Bernice Jefferis, Carmine Stewart, and Carolyn Woodfork.
Thank you for your generous support 

of our scholarship program.
                       Z. Harold Davis, Jr.
P.S. Please remember to save the UPC codes from Pierre’s ice cream products for the Scholarship Committee!
Memorial Day - - May 29, 2017
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Calling All Green Thumbs!
       It’s said that April showers bring May flowers. 279-R is still trying to involve members in some “green thumb” community activities.

       In one of the City of Cleveland’s many wonderful and diverse areas, Union/Miles, the Union Miles Development Corporation (UMDC) is attempting to revitalize the Union/Miles neighborhood by supporting good housing and quality of life through code enforcement, rehab programs, lease purchase, and agricultural and landscaping entrepreneurship.  

       The UMDC’s mission statement is to “improve the quality of life within the Union/Miles service area through community engagement, housing, and economic development.” The Bob Deskin Outdoor Learning Garden is part of UMDC’s support of agricultural and landscaping entrepreneurship. Bob Deskin was honored by the community because of his positive support as a business owner to Union/Miles.  

       279-R is exploring the possibility of participating in the agricultural and landscaping component of the UMDC vision, by supporting the Bob Deskin Outdoor Learning Garden.

       We will meet with the UMDC leadership soon to explore a possible role for our group. A report as to the outcome of the 279-R/UMDC meeting will be discussed in next month’s newsletter.

Tom Luvison
Attention Golfers or Volunteers!

       The CTU and the Cleveland Custodians Union (CCU) are co-sponsoring their 9th Annual Charity Golf Outing on Saturday, May 20, at the Bob-O-Link Golf Course in Avon. The event benefits the Tri-C Scholarship and the CCU Scholarship Funds.
       If you are interested in golfing, or volunteering to help at this event, contact Wendi Kral at the CTU office, 216-861-7676 ext. 251, for more information. Registration entry forms are due by May 12.
Sunshine
Deborah Gill-Ratchford’s son, Gregory Ratchford, passed last August. Her father, George Gill, passed on March 9, 2017. Send condolences to Deborah at 17619 Invermere Avenue, Cleveland, OH 44128.
Rev. Roberta Dunnigan’s father, Robert L. Harvey, passed on December 23, 2016. Mr. Harvey was one of the historical Original Documented Tuskegee Airmen. Send condolences to Roberta at 7268 Glenshire Road, Oakwood Village, OH 44146.

Fredric Gauthier’s wife, Justine, passed. Send condolences to Fredric at 20889 Mastick Road, Fairview Park, OH 44126.

Hazel Hicks’ sister-in-law, Gisele A. Mosley, passed. Send condolences to Hazel and family at 14920 Grandview Terrace, East Cleveland, OH 44112.
Thelma Pierce’s daughter, Marilyn, is very ill with brain cancer. Send well wishes and encouragement to them at 3563 Berkeley Road, Cleveland Hts., OH 44118.
Theresa Ormandy 216-741-6764

Please call the Sunshine Committee when there is an illness or death in our 279-R family.  However, please DO NOT CALL the committee with other questions, issues or information.  
Northeastern Ohio  AFT-Retirees

279–R Annual Luncheon
*    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *
Thursday, June 8, 2017 at 11:00 a.m. 
Executive Caterers @ Landerhaven

6111 Landerhaven Drive

Mayfield Heights, Ohio 44124
*    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *
Choice of Entrées:

Herb-Roasted Half Chicken


Beef Tips Burgundy

Grilled Norwegian Salmon

(All entrées include coffee, tea, rolls and butter, salad, vegetable and dessert.)
COST: $40 per person
Reservation forms and payment MUST BE RECEIVED BY Monday, May 22, 2017.
Please make your check payable to 279-R and 

note “2017 Annual Luncheon” on the memo line of the check.

Bring your reservation form AND payment to the April 13th or May 11th General Meeting
or mail to 279-R at:
279-R Annual Luncheon
The Halle Building

1228 Euclid Avenue, Suite 600

Cleveland, Ohio 44115

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 
279-R 2017 Annual Luncheon Reservation Form

Name: _____________________________________________________________________


Phone (including area code): ___________________________________________________


Address: ___________________________________________________________________


City: ___________________________________________ Zip Code: ___________________

Menu Selection

Please indicate the number of meals for each selection below:
______ Chicken

______ Beef 
     
______ Fish (Salmon)

  


  ________ Number of people attending @ $40.00 each




$_______ TOTAL amount enclosed

All “early bird” reservations brought to the April 13th or May 11th General Meeting 

OR postmarked by May 11, 2017, will be entered in a CASH PRIZE drawing!
279-R website:


http://oh.aft.org/ctur/
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